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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, December 12, 2018
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:32 a.m. on Wednesday, December 12, 2018, in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Jim Love; Council Member Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), was excused; Commissioners Garrett Barket, Robert Birtalan, Lindsey Brock, Matt Brockelman, Steven Davis, Jill Haskell, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, Bobby Baker, Ex-Officio; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Adri Segui, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the November 14, 2018 meeting of the Commission.

In the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that it was a quiet time with regards to water quality issues.  We were 6 inches above average rainfall and more rain is expected.  The salinity level in the river is relatively low.  The water temperature was mild and warmer for this time of the year.  Dr. White reiterated that it was night temperatures that determined the water’s temperature during the day.  Inspections of the river’s artificial reefs are planned for January 2019.  
Dr. White reported that at a meeting of the Mayport Waterfronts Partnership on the previous day (December 11, 2018), Reynolds, Smith and Hills was awarded a contract to design and construct new docks at Mayport. 
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, suggested that the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers be invited to the next Waterways Commission meeting to explain the permitting process and timeline for the design and construction of docks.

With regard to the permitting process for the design and construction of new docks, Commissioner Lindsey Brock reported that the existing Special Pragmatic General Permit (SPGP) agreement between the Florida Department of Environmental Protection and the Army Corps of Engineers expired in May 2018.  A new SPGP is currently being crafted.  Commissioner Brock believes that it is an internal process but will have more information to report back to and update the Commission after attending a webinar on the issues.
Dr. White reported on a forthcoming forum at Jacksonville University on hurricanes and sea level rise.  One of the forum hosts is SECORA (Southeast Coastal Ocean Observing Regional Association).  The other co-hosts are Jacksonville University Marine Science Research Institute and the St.  Johns Riverkeeper.   The forum is schedule for January 15, 2019.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that there were no new manatee fatalities to report.  There have been 9 (nine) manatee deaths for the year.  The high number of manatee fatalities reported statewide is linked to red tide.  There were 772 fatalities statewide this year, 538 reported fatalities last year.

Dr. Pinto noted that the 2018 Manatee Protection Plan Implementation Report had been distributed to the Waterways Commissioners.  Dr. Pinto implored the Commissioners to read the report carefully and be prepared to vote on whether or not to recommend approval of the report at the next Waterways Commission meeting.
Brian Burket, Waterfront Project Manager, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, led a discussion  on the FIND Subcommittee recommendations.  The Subcommittee had met on Monday, December 10, 2018, to review and discuss potential 2019 FIND projects that had not previously been discussed.

Mr. Burket reviewed projects that were in the FIND quarterly report that had been distributed.  He cited those FIND projects that are currently in the design phase.
Mr. Burket reported on the three proposed 2019 FIND grant projects that the FIND Subcommittee had recommended for approval at the December 10th meeting.  Those projects include: Mandarin Park Dock & Kayak Launch.  This construction project entails an extended boater access dock and the installation of an adaptive kayak launch.  A second proposed 2019 project recommended is the Oak Harbor Boat Ramp dredge.  This construction project entails dredging from the ramp to channel.  The third proposed 2019 project recommended is the acquisition  Johnston Island.  This acquisition project was suggested by Council Member Bill Gulliford whose Council District is where Johnston Island is located.  Johnston Island is located in the IntraCoastal Waterway, under the  Atlantic Boulevard bridge.  The project entails the acquisition of Johnston Island for future recreational use.  It is expected that the City of Atlantic Beach will be applying to the Florida Inland Navigation District for funding for the Johnston Island acquisition.  The City of Atlantic Beach and the City of Jacksonville will be co-applicants.  Mr. Burket characterized dredge projects as exceedingly expensive.
Other prospective funding sources for the acquisition of Johnston Island include: CIP funds (Capital Improvement Project).  The acquisition is on the CIP list for next year and it is conditioned on acquiring FIND funds for the project.  (FIND funds for acquisition projects are a fraction of what design and construction projects can receive).  Lastly, there is the prospect of a Big P grant.

Commissioner Steve Swann envisions difficulties in developing Johnston Island as a recreational park.  Council Member Gulliford raised the possibility of flood zone issues.

Council Member Gulliford reported that he had met with City of Atlantic Beach officials and everyone agrees that more pressure needs to be exerted on the owners of the Johnston Island property to lessen the price that the owners are requesting.

In public comments on the proposed FIND projects, John Nooney commented on the School Board kayak launch and indicated that he was supportive of the acquisition of Johnston Island.

By a vote of 11-0, the Waterways Commission recommended approval of the three proposed FIND projects that the FIND Subcommittee recommended.

The Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer, suggested that there should be future discussions on the idea of charging fees at recreational facilities to raise money for a trust fund that could be created for a funding source for maintenance of the facilities.  She feels that this could be an agenda item for a January or February Commission meeting.

The Chair made a presentation on efforts underway for the restoration of McCoys Creek.

She explained that flooding of McCoys Creek follows hurricanes and extensive rainfall.  Mrs. Boyer referenced a decade-old stormwater management and flood mitigation plan.
McCoys Creek has also been afflicted with the contamination of the soil caused by earlier industrial sites.  Ash removal endeavors complicate flood mitigation work.  She explained that the Mayor’s Office is considering combining the two projects (ash removal and flood mitigation).

Council Member Boyer reported that Groundwork Jacksonville, an affiliate of a national Groundwork network, has become very involved with the restoration of McCoys Creek.  She reported that Groundwork had recently been awarded a grant in the amount of $250,000 from the National Coastal Resilience Fund in connection with the restoration of McCoys Creek.  Mrs. Boyer explained that the restoration of McCoys Creek entails drainage, flood control and the restoration of the creek; economic development; ash remediation; a recreational trail; and bridge and road improvements.  The Mayor’s budget for Fiscal Years 2018/2019 includes funding for the demolition of two bridges in the McCoys Creek area.
On a Downtown Waterfront Update, Council Member Boyer remarked on St. Johns River Park and Friendship Park and potential venues that could possibly fund park maintenance.  She reported that permits are moving along for Southbank docks and ramps.  There will be bulkhead replacement on the Northbank between the CSX corporate headquarters building and the Times Union Cnter for the Performing Arts (Hogan Street to Pearl Street).
Commissioner Garrett Barket commented that if a downtown convention center is off the table for consideration and discussion at this time, then the Jacksonville Waterways Commission should pursue interest in a public marina.  He suggested that this matter could be on the Commission’s agenda for January.
Commissioner Birtalan commented on the beauty of Friendship Park and other amenities that the St. Johns River provides.  He indicated that he is proud to bring out-of-town visitors to downtown Jacksonville.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:27 a.m.
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